NEWBURY TOWN COUNCIL                                                               CIVIC PRIDE, ARTS & CULTURE


Minutes of a meeting of the Civic Pride, Arts, & Culture Committee held in the Council Chamber on Monday 28th November 2022 at 7.30pm
Present

Councillors Jo Day; Billy Drummond; Stuart Gourley; Sue Farrant; Nigel Foot; Stuart Gourley; Elizabeth O’Keeffe; and Sarah Slack
Officer present: 
Elisa Mullen, Civic Manager
22.
Apologies for absence
Apologies: Councillors Martin Colston, Gary Norman & Steve Masters
Absent: Councillor Olivia Lewis

23.
Declaration of Interest and Dispensations
The Civic Manager declared that Councillors Billy Drummond is also a Member of West Berkshire Council, which is declared as a general interest on his behalf and a dispensation is in place to allow him to partake in discussions relating to West Berkshire Council business.
24.
Minutes



24.1
Proposed: Councillor Billy Drummond
Seconded: Councillor Sue Farrant
Resolved: That the Minutes of the meeting of the Civic Pride, Arts & Culture Committee held on Monday 4th July 2022 be approved and signed by the Chairperson.
24.2 Actions from previous meeting
Actions were completed and further outcomes to be discussed through relevant agenda items in this meeting.
25.
Questions and petitions from members of the public
There were none.
26.
Members’ questions and petitions
There were none.
27.
Newbury & District Arts Association


The Council received a report from the Newbury & District Arts Association on their activities of the past year and their forthcoming activities. This was noted by the committee who wish the organisation well for the year ahead.

Their report referenced funding; Councillor Sue Farrant agreed that she would advise the NDAA of the Council’s grant funding process through the Good Exchange as a tool they could use in the future.

28.
Local Democracy Working Group 

The Committee were presented with a report on the event which took place in Autumn 2022. This included another successful year of Primary School Presentations which were very well received by all schools who took part.

Secondary schools continue to be difficult to engage. A Working Group meeting will take place on 29th November to discuss how the session with Trinity School went. This will be fed back to the Committee.


Thanks were extended to all Councillors and Civic Team who gave their time to make this year’s event successful.
29.
Newbury Town Council Silver Anniversary Working Group 
The Committee were presented with a report on the events which have taken place since the last meeting, and their successes.

It was noted that the next, and final event for this celebration will be an Open Day on 
Saturday 4th February. There will be a call out for volunteers to take part in this in the new year.
Following the success of the last event, and the Historical Open Day, if we have the volunteers available, this event will take place from 10am – 2pm.

30.
Art On The Park 
A report was presented by Cllr Sue Farrant on behalf of the Art on the Park organising group detailing the success of 2022’s revival of the event. The organisers are very keen to repeat the event in 2023 and continue the restoration of art in the town, with an aim to host two events in the new year.
The group thanked the Town Council for their support in helping get the event off the ground this year, including Officer support and use of Council spaces for planning meetings.

Proposed: Councillor Nigel Foot
Seconded: Councillor Sarah Slack
Resolved: The Council would continue to provide resource to the Art on the Park Group by offering Town Hall meeting spaces free of charge, and £500 in the budget to be considered by the Policy & Resources Committee for their 2023 activities.
31. 
Civic Manager’s Reports

The Civic Manager presented the following reports to the Committee:
· Historical Open Day (30th October 2022). Thanks were noted to all Councillors who volunteered for this event. It was noted that the talks by David Peacock were a good addition, though we could potentially look at having either one talk at the beginning of the day, or two shorter talks. To be discussed further with David.
· Remembrance Sunday 2022. This year’s event went very well and a special thanks were extended to Brendan Ferreira and James Heasman for their support in delivering and setting up for this year’s event.
· Operation London Bridge. The Civic Manager extended her thanks to all Officers who launched Operation London Bridge in her absence, and also thanked Councillors and Civic Team who attended the Proclamation on 11th September, and to those who supported the signing of the Books of Condolence which have now been sent to be archived. A commemorative newsletter was published at the beginning of October detailing the activities of Newbury Town Council to commemorate the moment of history.

· Raising the Profile of the Council in the Community. The letters of congratulations that the Mayor has sent to residents and organisations in the community were noted.
42. 
Ebb & Flow Information Panel

The Committee noted that a new information panel was now installed by Ebb & Flow 
sculpture.

The future of the old information panel was discussed. The Civic Manager explained that she had been advised that it may be cheaper to repurpose the old one with different information rather than a full removal of the panel.

Cllr Farrant suggested the idea of refreshing the information to show the significance of Lock Cottage, and the history of John Gould.

Further consultation on this idea to be explored with the Canal Corridor Working Group, and with Crescent Signs to obtain a quote for the renewal of information.

43. 
Newbury Town Civic Awards 2023

Proposed: Councillor Sarah Slack
Seconded: Councillor Stuart Gourley

Resolved: Arrangements for the 2023 Newbury Town Civic Awards were approved.

44. 
Newbury Town Trails
Proposed: Councillor Billy Drummond

Seconded: Councillor Stuart Gourley

Resolved: The project plan for the rebranding of the Newbury Town Trails Project was approved.

45. 
Music Festival
The Civic Manager shared some of the insights that had been explored when looking at the possibility of a music festival taking place in Newbury, following the suggestion at the previous Committee meeting.
Both the Music in the Market Place plans which had been delivered by the previous administration, and the BID’s early plans for an Arts & Culture Festival in 2023 had been referenced. However, Councillors agreed with the Civic Manager that 2023 may not be the best time to host anything due to our limited staff resource in 2023 and how much planning this type of event would need. 

The Civic Manager will speak to the Event Manager at Thatcham Town Council about the resource that goes into hosting their Thatcham Festival.

Councillors expressed their concerns that Newbury BID were planning an Arts & Culture Festival and that it was going to be more commercialised rather than community focused, with a risk that they would upset a lot of Newbury’s creative community groups if they weren’t involved. The Civic Manager agreed to feed this back to the BID at the next Town Events Meeting.
46. 
Flying the Ukrainian Flag from the Town Hall

Proposed: Councillor Nigel Foot

Seconded: Councillor Sue Farrant
Resolved: That Newbury Town Council continues to fly the Ukrainian Flag from the Town Hall.

It was discussed how long the flag should continue to fly for, and that it may be considered to stop flying it indefinitely at a future meeting for the fear of the gesture losing its impact. 

This item will remain on the forward work programme.

47. 
Council Strategy
No new suggestions were given to be considered as part of the Council Strategy.
48. 
Civic Pride, Arts & Culture Budget 2023/24
The amount spent against the current financial year was noted.
There were no new items for budget consideration that weren’t already suggested as part of the budget. Specific mention was given to Art on the Park following the resolution to offer £500 earlier in the meeting, as well as £1500 to commemorate King Charles’ III Coronation in May 2023, this item will be included as part of the Forward Work programme for February’s meeting.
Proposed: Councillor Billy Drummond


Seconded: Councillor Nigel Foot

Resolved: That the items covered by the 2023/24 budget be recommended for approval by the Policy & Resources Committee.

49. 
Civic Events
a. The information regarding Civic Events held since the last meeting of this committee was received and noted.
b. The information relating to future Civic Events as detailed on the agenda was received and noted by the Committee.

c. The only item to be included as a future event or activity was to mark the King’s Coronation, though it is noted that the timing of this event in May 2023 would be very tricky to plan something big as it’s so close to local elections. Hopefully the Civic Manager will have some further information from other Councils and organisations about what will be taking place to commemorate which will inspire Newbury’s celebrations.
50.
Forward Work Programme for Civic Pride, Arts & Leisure Committee Meetings.
It was agreed that King Charles III’s Coronation would be added to the forward work programme for February’s meeting.
There being no further business the Chairperson declared the meeting closed at 8:50pm.
Chairperson:
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